
Minutes of 
Okeechobee County School Board Workshop 

December 12, 2016 
2:00 p.m. 

Book 21 79  

I. Call to Order 
 
Call to Order:  Chairman Morgan 
 

Present: District 1 – Joe Arnold 
 District 2 – Malissa Morgan, Chairman 
 District 3 – Dixie Ball 
 District 4 – Amanda Fuchswanz 
 District 5 – Jill Holcomb, Vice Chairman 

 

 Ken Kenworthy, Superintendent of Schools 
 Tom Conely, School Board Attorney 

 
II. Workshop – Special Facilities Construction 
 

Superintendent Kenworthy shared a power point presentation for the Board and the public to consider 
options and next steps as the District moves forward with Special Facilities Construction. 
 
 

 

Superintendent Kenworthy presented a 
portion of the Castaldi Analysis letter 
highlighting the sentence that says, 
“We concur….”  This sentence started 
the ball rolling for the District.  The 
Department of Education’s review 
committee came to Okeechobee.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Superintendent Kenworthy shared a 
portion of the letter from DOE which 
states, “…the project is not deemed a 
critical need…”   DOE offered a bulleted 
list of suggestions. 
 

 

 

Superintendent Kenworthy provided 
the estimated cost to satisfy the DOE 
bulleted items valued at over $1.3 
million. 
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This slide represents telephone 
conversations and discussions, not 
written quotes, to fix or repair other 
items in a still aging facility.  This is 
not a full repair.     
The Superintendent offered the 
following options for consideration as 
next steps for the District.  

 

 

Superintendent Kenworthy reviewed 
the bulleted list. 

 

 

This is a true cost slide by Dr. 
Watson.  The cost of $66 million is 
for a facility to provide education for 
1,800 students.  

 

 

Start the application process over 
again, re-apply for Special Facilities 
funding. 

 

 

If all mils are diverted to Okeechobee 
High School then the District could 
not make other purchases like school 
buses, desks, HVAC, etc. for 24 years. 
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If the voters agree to raise the mils, 
the actual increased dollar amount is 
small compared to the overall cost of 
new construction for a high school.   
The construction could be done in 
phases, but that would take a very 
long time. 

 

 

This option would borrow against the 
1.5 mils. Superintendent Kenworthy 
said he doesn’t see this as an option, 
but it is the Board’s decision.  

 

The Superintendent stated that he 
asked DOE about not finding OHS a 
critical need and about the meeting 
being held in the Sunshine.  This 
letter was in response to Mr. 
Kenworthy’s questions. 

 

This is another option, lobby directly. 

 
The Superintendent stated that now the District needs to formulate a plan.  The District has a contract with 
Patrick Bell with Larry J. Overton & Associates, to lobby on behalf of the District.   
 
Board members discussed Option 1 and the possible make-up of the committee.  Mr. Bell spoke to the 
Board about changes that will probably be coming forth this year: Charter School involvement, 
interpretation of data, use of portables and the type/quality of buildings.   
 
Mr. Kenworthy stated that the Legislature sets the cost by the number of student stations, $25,181 each, 
at the high school level.   
 
Members asked about the benefits of starting or completing the bulleted list given by DOE as an act of 
good faith.  Some concerns were expressed that work completed would have to be redone to 
accommodate new construction, possibly doubling costs.      
 
Members discussed the possibility of implementing Option 1 and 5 simultaneously.   
 
Mr. Bell stated that his organization used Option 5 two times and these facilities were not on the Special 
Facilities list.  Mr. Bell expects a lot of changes with a new speaker this year.  A bill and hearing will occur 
with every item in the budget, because of transparency.  The Legislature can do anything; they have the 
authority and can use the transparency to our benefit.  Mr. Bell has a meeting with Senator Grimsley this 
week and plans to share the document prepared by Dr. Watson.  If Senator Grimsley agrees with this 
project it will benefit the District.  Mr. Bell reminded members that the District is asking for a school for 
safety reasons, our school has issues.   
 
Mr. Kenworthy discussed a timeline.  Discussion continued with the District going forward with Option 1 
and Mr. Bell going forward with Option 5.  Attorney Conely stated this plan may work.   
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Brad Will, CORE, shared information with the Board relating to building, RFQ, prototypes, and Public 
Private Partnerships (P3) funding.  P3 is a creative way for a developer to come up with the balance of 
building costs. 
 
Chairperson Morgan stated that Option 1 and 5 are on the table, Option 2, 3 and 4 are off the table.  
Superintendent Kenworthy stated that the recommendation will be revised for the December 13, 2016, 
Board meeting.  The Superintendent will present a timeline at the December 13, Board meeting.    
 
Patrick Bell stated that he will contact the District often with updates.  All politics are local.  Mr. Bell 
recommended contacting the media and asking locals to reach out to those in office. 

 
 

III. Adjournment 
 

Chairman Morgan adjourned the workshop at 4:12 p.m.   
 
  OKEECHOBEE COUNTY SCHOOL BOARD 
 
 
   
  _____________Signature on File__________________ 
  Malissa Morgan, Chairman 
 
 
          Signature on File   
Ken Kenworthy 
Superintendent of Schools 


